HEMPSTEAD HARBOR PROTECTION COMMITTEE

FINAL MEETING MINUTES

Meeting of June 25, 2008

Flower Hill Village Hall – 7:00 pm

NOTES: Items Requiring Action are Italicized and underlined in Bold.

Present:  Bill Clemency (Chair and Flower Hill); Eric Swenson (Director), Dan Maddock (Sea Cliff), Aldona Lawson (Oyster Bay); Len Shaw (Roslyn); Joel Ziev (North Hempstead); Pasqua Dziadul (Sands Point); Kevin Braun (North Hempstead) and Susanna Laruccia (Sea Cliff resident and North Hempstead Recycling Coordinator but not representing the Town at the meeting).

Call to Order - Bill called the meeting to order shortly after 7:00 pm.  

Approval of Minutes of May 21st meeting – a motion was made to approve the minutes with no changes by Dan Maddock and was seconded by Kevin Braun.  It was approved unanimously.

Announcements, Reminders, & Upcoming Events 

Coastal Signage III grant awarded – Eric announced that the Committee (through the Town of North Hempstead) has been awarded its third coastal signage grant by the NYS Department of State under the Environmental Protection Fund.  The grant is for $14,000 (the full amount requested) and will fund four additional wayside signs.
Scudder’s Improvements Phase III grant not awarded – Eric also announced that the Committee’s grant application for Phase III of the Scudder’s improvements was not awarded.  He believes that the state was not ready to fund Phase III until Phases I and II were underway.  In the interim since the application was filed, the RFPs for these phases were issued and work is expected to begin soon.  Eric noted that the application has expaned and already re-submitted under the next round.

Joint Sewer Feasibility grant not awarded – Eric also noted that the Committee’s grant for the Joint Sewer Feasibility Study was also not awarded.  Bill Clemency noted that since the application was filed, Nassau County has taken over the facility and that the county is interested in expanding its service area to take advantage of the excess capacity at the plant.  
Jim DeKoning has left Glen Cove – Eric mentioned that Glen Cove is once again without a DPW Director as Jim DeKoning has left the city.  He is reaching out to Mayor Suozzi to see if the city plans to send another representative to our meetings until a new DPW Director is hired.  
HarborFest update – Eric and Aldona mentioned that the June 1st HarborFest in Port Washington was a success – the weather was perfect and the crowd was perhaps the largest in years.  The Committee’s booth adjoined others set up by the North Shore Audubon, the Manhasset Bay Protection Committee and the Nassau County Soil and Water Conservation District.
L.I.Sound Study Social Marketing Workshop  - Eric passed around a flier that he just received promoting an all day workshop at Planting Fields in Oyster Bay on September 10th on "Getting Your Feet Wet with Social Marketing in Watershed Outreach Campaigns". Basically "Social Marketing" is public information carried to the next level.  Social Marketing techniques are designed not only to raise public awareness on issues but to change behavior by looking at existing barriers to behavior change and defining ways to have the public overcome these barriers.  You can register online at: www.longislandsoundstudy.net/socialmarketing but the site (at least now) gives no details other than date, place, time and price. The following link will provide you with the book on the subject written by Jack Wilbur (143 PDF pages), who will be presenting the workshop: http://ag.utah.gov/conservation/GettingYourFeetWet1.pdf.  Eric noted that you must sign up by August 4th to get the discount.
Manhasset Bay Kayak Run – Joel Ziev mentioned that the annual Manhasset Bay Kayak run will take place on August 2nd beginning at the Town Dock in Port Washington.  This is not a race. Kayakers receive a free raffle ticket at each of the stations that they paddle to.  Last year 55 paddlers took part.  The registration fee is $ 25.00. Children and young adults under 20, $5.00. Funds benefit the PW Community Chest.  Joel will send Eric further details so that he can place the event on the harbor’s website.

 

Municipal Updates 
· Town of North Hempstead – Kevin Braun mentioned that the Town is partnering with the Nassau County Soil and Water Conservation District to assist with the removal of invasive plants (Japanese knotweed and Phragmites) from the Hempstead Harbor Beach and Park (formerly Bar Beach) wetland restoration area.  The District has some funds available for projects such as this.  He also reported that the Town has issued a Notice to Proceed to Scalamandre Construction to begin construction for the Mill Pond restoration project.  For the dredging component, the Town will be using GeoTubes to de-water the sediment. This $ 5 million project is similar to the restoration of the ponds in Roslyn.  The Roslyn project will follow on the heels of the Mill Pond project. The Town is also expected to close shortly on the last available remaining parcel of open space on the west shore of the lower harbor (known as the “Scotto property”).  This acquisition will provide a continuous green belt from Hempstead Harbor Beach and Park virtually all the way down to the viaduct.  The Town plans to extend its trail system over these parcels which may connect with the planned Blueway trail in the harbor itself.  The Blueway trail project is also underway.  The Town recently met with the Department of State to discuss the scope of the project and the Town is now forming an advisory committee.  The Town has asked Eric to serve as a representative of the Committee.  Finally, the Town is also moving forward with the Army Corps of Engineers on a multi-faceted restoration grant for the lower harbor.  This project resurrects a project that was begun by the Army Corps in 1998 or 1999 as an offshoot of the Committee’s Hempstead Harbor Water Quality Improvement Plan but then mothballed by the federal government when funds dried up.  This next phase will involve preparing the planning studies necessary for the restoration work – including 1) removing riprap and re-grade shoreline to create a low tidal marsh on the southwest shore of the bay; 2) creating low tidal marsh habitat, filtration marsh & evaluating the need for a catch basin for storm water outfall at the grist mill that is eroding existing marsh habitat at the south end of the bay; 3) evaluating the feasibility of filling pits to reduce the tidal prism & increasing the harbor’s flushing rate; and 4) creating a stormwater treatment marsh & evaluating the need for catch basins on the western shoreline to reduce erosion of remaining marsh & to channel flow into the new marsh.  The Town would not be committed to proceeding with the construction but would have the plans in hand in the event that it decided to do so.
Village of Sea Cliff – Dan Maddock reported that the Village is moving forward with the expansion of the village beach.  At present, the old parking lot is being removed and the new parking lot is being constructed.  Rather than paving the lot, it will use crushed white shells.  The new parking lot is expected to be completed prior to July 4th.  Dan also reported that a number of large black plastic bags were spotted in the harbor by the Hempstead Harbor Club.  These contained yard waste as well as bottles and other debris.  Finally he mentioned that a business in the village was caught with illicitly discharging septic waste into the street and was issued a summons.  The summons has a maximum $1,000 fine. The NYS DEC and the Nassau County Health Department were also notified and are looking into the matter.
Village of Roslyn – Len Shaw reported that a property owner on the west side of Roslyn Creek just under the viaduct is in the process of replacing the property’s deteriorated bulkheading and that the Village is also proceeding with replacing bulkheading on the west side near the Gristmill.  Cameron Engineering is preparing the specifications for the village’s project. He also mentioned that talks are still proceeding between the village and the county over the transfer of ownership of the Gristmill.  The village is also reviewing its Master Plan, which is supposed to be reviewed every five years (and is overdue for this review).  Finally, the village has approved a cable franchise agreement with Verizon for its FIOS service.

Town of Oyster Bay – Aldona Lawson reported that the Town had issued two Requests for Proposals 

(RFPs) related to waterways.  The first is for the Glenwood Landing Amenities Plan which will assess the recreational needs of the Glenwood Landing area and design some streetscape, lighting and street hardware improvements in the Glenwood Landing area.  The project is geared around the potential acquisition of the National Grid (formerly KeySpan) parcels in Glenwood Landing.  Cashin Associates will be preparing the plan.  The other RFP dealt with the preparation of a Town-wide Local Waterfront Revitalization Plan (LWRP), one component of which will be the Town’s portion of Hempstead Harbor.  She explained that the Town has developed various components for its waterways and that this plan will compile them into a cohesive document.  Three separate steering committees will be established to cover Hempstead Harbor, Oyster Bay / Cold Spring Harbor and South Oyster Bay.
Village of Sands Point – Pasqua Dziadul reported that the village is continuing with its roadway improvement projects.  They are currently focusing on Sycamore Drive on the western end of the village and on Bridle Lane in the Harbor Acres section on the eastern end of the village.  The village is also in the process of cleaning its storm drains.  She also reported that she has been in touch with the Harbor Acres Beach Association which has expressed concern with two storm drain pipes that drain village roads onto the association’s private beach.  These drains have apparently caused significant erosion below the pipes which in turn has caused the lower portion of the pipe to collapse into the sand.  The village apparently has taken the position that it is not responsible for these pipes as they are located on private property.  At Eric’s suggestion, Pasqua will be contacting Sherry Forgash of the Nassau County Soil and Water Conservation District for advice on dealing with the erosion.  Pasqua will set up a meeting with the District, the Association and the Committee to discuss this further.
Village of Flower Hill – Bill Clemency noted that as part of the Village Hall renovation, the village is in the process of re-grading its Village Hall parking lot to direct all stormwater runoff away from an adjacent swale and into a swirl separator that is being installed.  The village has the equipment and will be maintaining the swirl separator.  He also reported that the Village is expected to receive a large number of storm drain retrofits from the county which will enable the Village to expand its storm drain retrofit program. 
LISS CAC and Civic Group Updates 
Long Island Sound Study CAC – Joel Ziev reported that the Governors of New York and Connecticut are expected shortly to sign a new five year agreement on protecting the Long Island Sound.  As chair of the Long Island Sound Study Citizens Advisory Committee’s dredge disposal subcommittee, he had requested that the agreement provide greater emphasis on dredging for recreational purposes rather than for commercial purposes.  He was disappointed that the agreement did not adequately address this issue.  Eric also noted that the agreement does include a provision that he had requested – that calls for pilot programs in each state focusing on the re-opening of public shellfish beds – but that it was placed under the pathogen section rather than the living resources section which he had preferred.  Eric mentioned that at the last CAC meeting in Stamford, that the Public Works Director for the City of Norwalk (Hal Alvord) gave an excellent talk about the city’s storm drain retrofit program.  Of particular interest to the Committee is the fact that they conducted a storm drain retrofit study using 275 of the AbTech SmartSponge system and found that it was very successful in removing bacteria (75% average but some up to 95%).  They were surprised at the amount of sediment that flows through the drain system.  Joel also mentioned that the Long Island Sound Study received a nice increase in funding this year.
Status of new HHPC Inter-Municipal Agreement 

Eric mentioned that the agreement has been finalized and is in  effect.
2008 Member Dues Update 

Eric mentioned that he has received dues payments from most municipalities. Still outstanding are: Nassau County, Glen Cove, Roslyn Harbor and Sands Point.  A voucher has been submitted to the County and payment is expected at the end of the month.  Eric has e-mailed Mayor Suozzi inquiring about the city’s dues payment.  Pasqua will check with Randy Bond at the Village of Sands Point regarding payment of the village’s dues.
Water Quality Monitoring Programs 

Illicit Discharge Monitoring Equipment grant application – Eric mentioned that he looked into the feasibility of purchasing the underwater crawler camera, flow meter, dye tablets, etc. and found that the cost of the camera is too prohibitive ($ 50,000 to $180,000) for the Committee to even meet the match.  He further learned that the cameras require knowledgeable people to operate it (a simple training session is probably not adequate).  Apparently most facilities hire companies by the day to perform these types of investigations.  Eric was able to obtain information on one such company and will retain the information in his files.  After discussion, Eric agreed to look into whether such firms may be listed on a state contract.
2008 monitoring program – Eric noted that the LIS Futures Fund Grant Notification is expected on July 31st.  We should know by then whether the 2008 monitoring program grant was approved.
Shellfish re-opening project – Eric mentioned that Bill Hastback from DEC reported the following:
“Water quality in outer Hempstead Harbor continues to look good following periods of little or no rainfall.    To qualify for re-classification as certified or seasonally certified the area would have to meet fecal coliform standards (geo mean <14 FC/100 ml & estimated 90th percentile <49 FC/100ml) during all normal post-rainall conditions.  We still need to supplement the w/q database with FC data from samples collected after rainfalls in the 0.75" to 2.5" range, to determine if the area meets FC standards under those conditions.   

 

I have been fully involved with marine biotoxin closures in Huntington areas for the past two months and have not been able to conduct the shoreline survey field work necessary to support the reclassification of the area.

 

 Finally, because of the superfund site near Glen Cove Creek and the presence of the power plant in Glenwood Landing, chemical analyses of shellfish samples from the area also need to be done.  Samples of shellfish from the vicinity of the Glen Cove Creek and outer Hempstead Harbor need to be collected and analyzed for metals, PCB residues, pesticide residues, PAHs & radionuclides.   We would like to look at samples from at least two areas, one outside GC Creek and one in the outer harbor area northerly of the Morgan breakwater.  At third site would be preferable.   We have no idea where we would be likely to find hard clams and/or other species to collect for the chemical analyses.

 

 Our program has still not been given its annual budget allocations for FY 08-09, although we have learned it will be cut by at ~20%. and will be doled out in quarterly allocations.   That means we will probably have to wait until we are at least two, or possibly three quarters, into the FY before we have enough $$ in our cost centers to pay for the supplies, equipment and contractual services (chemical analyses) that are in our budget for this FY.”
Possible shellfish density survey – Eric mentioned that the Town of Oyster Bay has a consultant on board (Cashin Associates) who is authorized to conduct shellfish surveys for the Town.  Since the Town has already completed surveys in Oyster Bay / Cold Spring Harbor and South Oyster Bay, he suggested that the Town conduct a survey on behalf of the Committee in Hempstead Harbor in conjunction with the shellfish re-opening project.  The Committee endorsed the idea.  He also mentioned that it may be possible to include the shellfish sample analysis as part of the survey.  Eric will follow-up with the Town and Cashin to initiate the survey. 
No Discharge Zone status 
Eric mentioned that the application is still being reviewed by the EPA’s Region II office.  It is expected to be finalized and advertized for public comment soon.  Eric will continue to follow-up with EPA.  Kevin stated that Mal Nathan had asked for details on the laws that would need enforcing and what boaters would need to do. Eric will send Kevin the requested information.
Coastal Signage II Project Update 

Eric reported that the Department of State has approved one of the eight signs (the osprey panel) and 

that he is awaiting approval of the remaining signs. Eric will continue to follow-up with DOS.
Scudder’s Pond Subwatershed Study, Retrofits & Improvements – update 

Scudder’s Improvements Phase III grant application – Eric reported that he has completed a new grant application for Phase III and that it has been submitted to DOS.  It contains 8 components: 1) completing the removal and disposal of sediment from the pond; 2) converting two small man-made ponds into a vegetative swale; 3) capping or providing best management practices to outfalls along the southern bank of the pond; 4) excavating invasive Phragmites and sediment to create a shallow pond area to serve as a biofilter; 5) constructing a low stone wall on the southern shoreline and/or installing plantings to deter geese; 6) eliminating direct discharges and erosion along the southern bank; 7) replacing the Shore Road weir with a two-stage spillway; and 8) preparing an invasive species management plan.  The total value of the grant would be $ 1.7 million of which half would be a match consisting of funds from the 2006 Nassau County Bond Act, the Village of Sea Cliff and the Committee dues.
Scudder’s Improvements Phases I and II – Eric mentioned that Requests For Proposals (RFPs) for both phases were sent out, advertised in the Gold Coast Gazette and responses are due on July 11th. They have been sent to 18 firms. Eric has only received one inquiry to date – regarding the budget.  Once the responses arrive, he will send copies to the review team (Bill Clemency, Dan Maddock, Dan Fucci, Carol DiPaolo and Stephanie Wojtowicz) and the review will be initiated.  
Powerhouse Drain Subwatershed Plan 

Eric mentioned that the RFP for this study had been sent with the Scudder’s Phase I and II RFPs and are also due July 11th.
Other Business 
Clean Marinas initiative – Eric mentioned that at the last Nassau County Soil and Water Conservation District Board meeting, Rob Weltner of Operation SPLASH explained his efforts at getting marinas in Freeport to comply with the “Clean Marinas” initiative.  This is a program begun by NOAA and implemented in several states.  In New York, New York Sea Grant has a similar initiative.  Eric distributed a printout describing the federal program.  He felt that with several marinas and yacht clubs on the harbor, that the Committee might want to play a role in working with the marinas to adopt such a program. The program is nothing more that basically implementing best management practices.  Eric will contact the marinas regarding this initiatve.
Enforcement of jet skiing in lower harbor  - Eric reported that he had been contacted by a resident of the lower harbor who complained about the lack of enforcement and signage on the prohibition of jet skiing in the lower harbor (Chapter 69 - “Waterways and Regulation of Boats” of the Town Code).  He mentioned that he happened to be kayaking in the lower harbor over the weekend and he himself observed two jetskiiers operating their vessels in the lower harbor at full speed.  A suggestion was made to put signage at the end of the sand spit at Hempstead Harbor Beach and Park.  Kevin will discuss this with the Town’s Harbormaster.
The meeting adjourned at about 9:00 pm

 *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  * 

NEXT MEETING: August 6th, 7:00 PM – Sea Cliff Village Hall






